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This ónô that:  

 

 

Throw the Rascals Out! 

 
Wilson                Ubalde 

Stop them before they do any more damage  
to our schools and young people 

The election for the Vallejo School Board will be on November 4 and we need to get rid of Tony 
Ubalde and Hazel Wilson.  Both of these people are detrimental to our Vallejo schools.  If you 
live in Vallejo and are not registered to vote, please do so, because we need you.  If you are 
registered you need to vote and also to get the word out to your friends and neighbors to join 
us in removing them from office. 
 
Last Thursday I met with School Board candidates Burky Worel, and Dr. Brisbain Pucan. I was 
impressed with both of them and I support their candidacy.  I also support the candidacy of 
Ruscal Cayangyang, a 2007 graduate of Vallejo High School.  While I found candidate Shelee 
Loughmiller to be an interesting possibility, I cannot in good conscience support her because 
she is a strong advocate for Superintendent Ramona Bishop and I believe that Bishop is a 
large part of the problem and ultimately needs to go. 
 
Iôve received some very good help and advice from Joanne Schively and Paula McConnell and 
initially planned to run an ad with the assistance of FixVallejo, a local political action group.  
Unfortunately weôve run out of time to work on that approach, so now I have a new plan of 
attack I want to share with you. 
 



Burky Worel doesnôt seem to be too concerned with raising funds for his campaign and he is a 
seasoned veteran so Iôm sure he knows what heôs doing.  Dr. Brisbain Pucan has a very well 
organized campaign committee and money doesnôt seem to be a major issue there either.   

 
That leaves us with Ruscal Cayangyang, who, being as young as he is, 
doesnôt seem to have the wherewithal to raise adequate campaign funds.  
In other words, he is the underdog.  And I love supporting ñunderdogs.ò  I 
believe that his energy and enthusiasm would be a welcome addition to the 
Board. 
 
If you want to help get rid of Tony Ubalde and Hazel Wilson I ask you to 
support Ruscal by sending your donations to his campaign.   
 

Make your check payable to: "Citizens for Ruscal Cayangyang for Vallejo School Board 2014.ò  
 
Mail to:   Citizens for Ruscal Cayangyang 
  165 Oddstad Dr., #82 
 Vallejo, CA 94589 
 

Vote by mail ballots (aka Absentee ballots) will be arriving soon.  Donôt delay in 
filling them out and returning them.  The Vallejo ballots will show that there are 8 
candidates for the School Board even though 2 of them have dropped out.  Donôt 
waste your vote.  The Monday Update endorses and recommends that you vote 
for the following three candidates: 
 

| Ruscal Cayangyang       
| Brisbain Pucan        
| Burky Worel 

. . . 
  
The Fairfield area was treated to a real gully-washer on Fridayé lots of rain, hail, thunder and 
lightning.  A couple of those per week would go a long way to ending the drought. 

. . . 
 
In the last issue I wrote that we would name Fantasy All-Star football teams from Vallejo and 
Hogan High School since the 1962 season.  Thatôs going to have to wait until I return from 
North Carolinaé there just hasnôt been enough time to sort through all the great athletes both 
schools have produced through the years. 

. . . 
 
ñIôm leaving on a jet plane, donôt know when Iôll be back againéò  Actually, thatôs not true ï I 
do know when Iôll be back.  Sally and I are flying out of SFO on Thursday, Oct. 2 and, God 
willing, will return on Tuesday, October 21.  We will spend close to three weeks in and around 
Ashville, North Carolina visiting with our son Fr. Michel and his family.  Out of his 8 children, I 
believe that 5 of them are on soccer teams, so you know weôll be spending a lot of time 



alongside the ñpitchò cheering them on.  Iôve only actually been to that part of the country 
once and that was about three years ago and we only drove through Ashvilleé didnôt actually  
spend any time there.  Iôm told that itôs a beautiful part of our country, particularly at this time 
of year with the colorful Fall foliage.  Weôll be sure to take lots of pictures. 
 

. . . 
 

The Mail Bag  
 
 

From:  Marty Stiewig ô57 Apache  
Harry, 
As you can guessé Iôm a proud grandparent (like we all are) 
but the article and picture below is regarding my granddaughter 
Amber. Amber received her medical degree recently and was 
featured in the UW-Madison School of Medicine and Public 
Health Summer Quarterly. 

From the UW-Madison SMPH Summer Quarterly: 

The 172 graduates are marching into a broad range of specialties, in line with the 
schoolôs mission to provide comprehensive care for all - including the underserved - and 
into residencies around Wisconsin and the nation. School leaders hope many eventually 
practice in the state. 

Among those who chose to remain in Wisconsin, Amber Hertz-Tang is pursuing an 
internal medicine residency at UW Hospital and Clinics. Like most graduates, she feels 
mixed emotions about beginning a new chapter in life. 

ñI am proud of myself and my husband, 
Steve Tang, who also graduated. Along with 
our classmates, we have grown considerably 
throughout medical school,ò she says. ñI am 
grateful for the support I received from my 
family and the UW School of Medicine and 
Public Health.ò 

Hertz-Tang continues, ñI expect to have a 
huge learning curve and a great deal of 
responsibility as a resident, but I feel ready 
for this next step and know I have wonderful 
faculty members and house staff looking out 
for me!ò 

Wow, Marty!  Not only smarté but pretty as well.  Sheôs the whole package.  
Congratulations. 



. . . 
 
From:  Dave Kimpton ó61  
My grandson, Justin Howard, was voted Homecoming King Friday night. 
He is my daughter Tamara Howard's oldest son. He attends Will C Wood 
HS in Vacaville. The Queen is Ian Anderson's daughter Shelby. All 
originally from Vallejo. 
 
Vallejoôs loss is Will C. Woodsô gain.  I looked online and discovered 
that Justin is also the placekicker for the team and is very accurate. 
Congratulations, Dave. 
 

. . . 
 
From:  Al Difuntorum 
I appreciate all the effort you put into the Update.  I'm suprised that with all your followers you donôt 
have anyone to keep your pc in top shape.  Iôm one of those  who calls a friend when I get those 
messages that donôt make sense or I get blue screen. 
 
Actually, Al, I do have help and it comes from our classmate Bill Strong who is very 
knowledgeable about computers.  If he can help me on the phone or on line he does, but when 
my computer actually crashed I had to take it locally because Billy lives too far away. 

. . . 
 
From:   Ed Fahy ó66 
Harry, 
I played on VHS football teams every year there.  I graduated in '66 and we won the NBL champion-
ship... had some great players, some of whom are no longer with us.  Bruno Pellegrini was the head 
coach and Jack Renfro was the assistant.  When we held our 40th reunion it was at Jack's fabulous 
home just outside Benicia up on a hill overlooking Suisun Bay and the Carquinez Strait.  We had 
quite a gathering... Harry Reed and Walt Highbaugh were there, but are no longer with us.  Harry 
Reed's older brother, Bobby, played for the Vikings for 5 years, and was inducted into the VHS 
football Hall of Fame the same time our entire team was.  He is retired now, sold his restaurant - 
Siro's - in Saratoga, NY.   
 
Our players from '66 were:  me, Rusty McManus, Tom Weyerts, Dennis Napior, Jake Speakes, Carl 
Cornils, Art Luthold, Gary Young, Bill Brewster, John Marshall, Dave Rogers, and James Colbert... 
whose sister taught school in St Augustine, FL when we lived there.  Small world!   
 
There were some great people at VHS, and my time there was totally enjoyable.  I left to go the 
USNA, spent 32 years in the Navy and enjoyed great fun... was an Air Wing Commander, had 
command of USS JFK, and have wonderful memories of all, especially all my friends from VHS. 
  
Many thanks for the Monday Update!!  Great work and hard work I'm sure!  Wishing you good health 
and happiness and look forward to every Monday!   

 
 

 . . . 
 
 



From:  Carmela Piccolo-Coakley ó58 
Hey Harry, 
First of all, I'd definitely like you to add Mike and me to the list of supporters to oust Ubalde and 
Wilson.  When we get the word, we'll add to the rest of the donations. 
 
Right now we're in Hawaii for a couple weeks, and might not get home until you're on your way to NC. 
so we'll be looking for Updates. 
 
Secondly, I'd like you to tell your friend, Glenn Dyson, that I DIDN'T say "your" Greek Salad was not 
as goooooood as "my" Italian Tomato Salad!  I said that it was probably my most favorite salad, and 
that you probably didn't know that if you add crusty bread to it, it becomes PANZANELLA!  And... that 
it originated in Florence etc. etc. therefore it's really "Italian Salad"!! 
 
Does he not know that "this" Italiana and you, the Greco will never agree?  And that we will battle until 
the end??  Besides... YOU started it all!!  So stop picking on me or you might find yourself sprouting a 
tail and walking on all fours!!!  
 
Ciao e Buon Viaggio~ 
 
Carm, Iôm pretty sure that Glenn and the rest of our MU readers know that our ñbattleò is all in 
fun and I have nothing but love and admiration for you, you little dago. Hmmmé am I allowed 
to say that?) 

 . . . 
 
From:  Jerry Cook '58 
Hi Harry, I thought to send you this photo and its cheerio for your news Update.  These bush doofs 
are very popular here in Oz, and its growing.  I do decor art for them, camping out for 5 days, plenty 
of work for us crew here.  I have a lot more info, photos and videos, but this photo alone will give a 
glimmer of it all for you and the Vallejo crew. 

 



 
This photo of the 3rd Eye Spring Equinox Doof just getting started, shows some of my decor art at the 
other side of the trancefloor.  The crowd filled in to 1,500 people later, and off through the night. I 
danced from about 12.30 pm to dawn...and then slept for awhile, haha. 
 
It was a great event at night and through the next day.  The music starts here, went all night, through 
the next day and to about 12 pm the next night, plenty to trance out to!   
 
The depth of the joy and unity is amazing..as those who do this fully know!  Itôs a full on group 
meditation of people coming together, something so needed in a world of division.  It goes way 
beyond singing song in church together, similar, but a lot deeper and more fully open and involved. 
 
The Balinese have been doing their style for over 900 years, an influence here with this much newer 
style.  Bali is Hawaii for Ozzies and was still ancient and on kerosene lamps & candles when I was 
there in '73, but Bali is way more commercial now, as many here know.  How will this look in 900 
years..whoo hoo!  I have been going at this for 20 years, barely started. 
 

Ozzie Bush Doof  

 

Go full screen to really see ité what you can't see is the progressive psytrance and other deep 
danceable electronic music of course, and itôs very full on, 20,000 to 40,000 wattsé we use 
generators for it all. 
 
I was not at this one with my art, but I will work with this well organized group, Rabbit Eats Lettuce, in 
the future, along with others. Along with portaloos (toilets), they have hot showers on site.  Security 
and any medical needs covered on site with all events now, along with food and other service 
stalls.  Fully professional.     
 
 We love our Bush Doofs, and the deep joyful Unity they have on the trancefloor, which some of you 
fully know, hug village. 
 
 I do wish some of you in the US could be here to experience themé of course, some of you have 
already, haha. I cannot forget our doof crew out of Palm Springs around year 2000 and all the ones 
we went to in desert power spots, some of whom have been here too, Moontribe, Integral, Quiksodix, 
Sacred Geometry, Blue Sky, and more, including a couple of "Massive's".  Its world wide, big in 
Europe and elsewhere.  ENJOY! 

     
 



     
 

 

. . . 
 
From:  Pat Whalen 
Hereôs a strong recommendation.  We just had our kitchen refaced.  The cost was one third of what 
Home Depot wanted.  I had upstairs bath cabinets made by the same business and they fit perfectly 
and well done.  The business is Benicia Cabinet here in Benicia and he has been in business 32 
years.  Dave worked with us on what we wanted and he went above and beyond.  He does work 
throughout the bay area.  His phone is  746-5440   
 
Sally has a whole bunch of ñto doôsò on her list (new flooring, plantation shutters, paint the 
house interior) but fortunately refacing our kitchen cabinets is not one of them. Yeté 

. . . 
 
From:   Linda Wallace-Orr-Misita '61 
Hi Harry, I just want to tell you and Sally to have a wonderful, fun-filled trip.  Be safe and take lots of 
pix.  So glad you are both feeling good enough to go. 
  
I will definitely be lost without the MU. 
 
Just take a deep breath, Lindaé youôll be fine.  LOL 

. . . 
 

The slang term doof or bush 
doof refers to a type of outdoor 
dance party in Australia and New 
Zealand, generally held in a remote 
country area or just outside big cities 
in surrounding bush or rainforests 

and similar to raves. Doofs generally 
have live electronic artists and DJs 
playing a range of electronic music, 
commonly Goa, dub techno, Acid 
heavy sounds and Psychedelic 
trance. "Doof doof" is an Australian 
term for loud electronic music 
centered on a heavy bass drum kick. 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Australia
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/New_Zealand
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/New_Zealand
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rave
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Goa_trance
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dub_techno
http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Acid_heavy_sounds&action=edit&redlink=1
http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Acid_heavy_sounds&action=edit&redlink=1
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Psychedelic_trance
http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Psychedelic_trance


From:  Art ô61 & Lillian Morgan-Rust HH64  
The trees are beginning to put on a beautiful display of color. 
We are in Southeast Maine about 15 minutes from Portland.  It 
has been a wonderful place to spend the summer. There is 
beauty around every corner. It is a treat being in Maine.  
 

We will head to Virginia the 
15th of October. 
 
Art and Lillian, New 
England is, indeed, a 
beautiful place to visit.  
Iôm sure Iôve told you that 
I lived in Dover, NH from 
the 1st grade through the 
4th and I have nothing but 
the fondest of memories 
of it.  Even the harsh 
winters are fun when youôre a young kid and arenôt required 
to shovel any snow.  LOL. 
 
Oh, and by the way, Sally and I just received the nicest little 
surprise from Art and Lilliané a jar of authentic Maine Maple 
Syrup.  Thank you so much.  Weôll think of you each time we 

eat pancakes or French toast. 
 
Receiving the syrup took me back to my days as a kid in Dover when all 
the maple trees in the woods had these little spigots with buckets 
attached to collect the maple sap. 
 
The sap is then processed by heating to evaporate much of the water, 
leaving the concentrated syrup.  There is no better syrupé but it can be 
expensive. 

 . . . 
 
From:  Claudia Lammell-Kaiser ó63 
Hi Harry, 
Please give my regards to Scott Piller when you are in Ashville.  We grew up together on Viewmont, 
Scott and family corner of Viewmont and Greenfield, our family at corner of Viewmont and Claremont 
(next door to Chuck Lamoree and family, across Claremont from Virginia Harvey, VSH '62).  Scott's 
house was two up the hill from mine.  I have two paintings that his father did, obviously, years 
ago.  Have them hanging in my new home.  Wow, so many memories.  Am sure Scott does not 
remember that as quite young children, we took a walk to Punkin Center, across Hwy 40.  Sorta of 
got in trouble, but good days then. 
 
Have a wonderful trip, enjoy the fall colors.  Take care, safe travels, hi to Sally, 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
I took this picture in 2006 at the 
Biltmore Estate in Ashville.   
 
Claudia, we plan on visiting the 
Biltmore when we get to Ashville 
and we also plan to drive along the 
Blue Ridge Parkway.  Iôll give your 
regards to Scott. 

. . . 
 
From:  Susie Schmutz ó59 
Harry, next week before you go on vacation, please thank all the MU subscribers for their donations 
to my swim.  This year, I have been able to set a record in donations for myself as I am over $7,000 - 
WOW AND THANK YOU ALL. 
 
Congratulations, Susieé well done.  So far Susie has raised $7,247 in donations to benefit the 
Women with Cancer program.  And folks, if you havenôt donated you still have a few days. 
Maybe we can get her to $8G.   Just go to:  
http://www.wcrc.org/swim/profiles/swimmer/id/1740 

. . . 
 
I received a generous donation from my classmate Betty Flanders-Bryant for the Last Apache 
Scholarship Fund and I told her that she was entitled to a couple of Apaches Forever shirts.  I 
also hoped she was ready for the Idaho winters.  
 
From:  Betty Flanders-Bryant 
No shirts for me, thanks.  I don't like logos or writing on my clothes, no matter what it says.  A 
personal idiosyncrasy.   I don't like bumper stickers on my car either.  Let a psychiatrist play around 
with that. 
I am never ready for winter in Idaho.  Born and raised in California, so snow is something I used to 
have to drive 3 hours to experience.  Do miss my friends and California weather, but little else from 
the "left coast". 

. . . 
 
 

From: Gary Cullen SV69 
My sister Rosary (Ro) and brother-in-law Ken just celebrated their 50th wedding 
anniversary.                                                                                                                            
                

http://www.wcrc.org/swim/profiles/swimmer/id/1740

